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TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE CALCUTTA (1839-42).? ? ? ? ? Far though you dwell, I'll ne'er your neighbourhood forget, O friends, whose
lovers still for you are stupefied..To return to his sister Selma. She awaited him till the last of the day, but he came not; and she awaited him a
second day and a third and a fourth, yet there came no news of him, wherefore she wept and beat with her hands on her breast and bethought her of
her affair and her strangerhood and her brother's absence; and she recited the following verses:.Then she turned to her father and said to him, 'Give
ear unto that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth he, 'Say on;' and she said, 'Take thy troops and go to him, for that, when he heareth this, he in his turn
will levy his troops and come forth to thee; wherepon do thou give him battle and prolong the fighting with him and make a show to him of
weakness and giving way. Meantime, I will practise a device for winning to Tuhfeh and delivering her, what while he is occupied with you in
battle; and when my messenger cometh to thee and giveth thee to know that I have gotten possession of Tuhfeh and that she is with me, do thou
return upon Meimoun forthright and destroy him, him and his hosts, and take him prisoner. But, if my device succeed not with him and we avail
not to deliver Tuhfeh, he will assuredly go about to slay her, without recourse, and regret for her will abide in our hearts.' Quoth Iblis, 'This is the
right counsel,' and let call among the troops to departure, whereupon an hundred thousand cavaliers, doughty men of war, joined themselves to him
and set out for Meimoun's country..71. Yehya ben Khalid and the Poor Man dclvi.Thy presence honoureth us and we, i. 13..When they heard me
speak in Arabic, one of them came up to me and saluting me [in that language], questioned me of my case. Quoth I, 'What [manner of men] are ye
and what country is this?' 'O my brother,' answered he, 'we are husbandmen and come to this river, to draw water, wherewithal to water our fields;
and whilst we were thus engaged to-day, as of wont, this boat appeared to us on the surface of the water, issuing from the inward of yonder
mountain. So we came to it and finding thee asleep therein, moored it to the shore, against thou shouldst awake. Acquaint us, therefore, with thy
history and tell us how thou camest hither and whence thou enteredst this river and what land is behind yonder mountain, for that we have never till
now known any make his way thence to us.' But I said to them, 'Give me somewhat to eat and after question me.' So they brought me food and I ate
and my spirits revived and I was refreshed. Then I related to them all that had befallen me, whereat they were amazed and confounded and said, 'By
Allah, this is none other than a marvellous story, and needs must we carry thee to our king, that thou mayst acquaint him therewith.' So they carried
me before their king, and I kissed his hand and saluted him..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clviii.83. The Woman's Trick
against her Husband cccxciii.It chanced one night that the king sallied forth without the city and drank and the wine got the mastery of him and he
became drunken. So, of the youth's fearfulness for him, he said, 'I will keep watch myself over the king this night, seeing that he deserveth this
from me, for that which he hath wrought with me of kindnesses.' So he arose forthright and drawing his sword, stationed himself at the door of the
king's pavilion. Now one of the royal servants saw him standing there, with the drawn sword in his hand, and he was of those who envied him his
favour with the king; so he said to him, 'Why dost thou on this wise at this season and in the like of this place?' Quoth the youth, 'I am keeping
watch over the king myself, in requital of his bounties to me.'.When he was gone, the old man bade the trooper wash the kitchen-vessels and made
ready passing goodly food. When the king returned, he set the meat before him, and he tasted food whose like he had never known; whereat he
marvelled and asked who had dressed it. So they acquainted him with the old man's case and he summoned him to his presence and awarded him a
handsome recompense. (207) Moreover, he commanded that they should cook together, he and the cook, and the old man obeyed his
commandment..Accordingly El Merouzi repaired to the market and fetching that which he sought, returned to Er Razi's house, where he found the
latter cast down in the vestibule, with his beard tied and his eyes shut; and indeed, his colour was paled and his belly blown out and his limbs
relaxed. So he deemed him in truth dead and shook him; but he spoke not; and he took a knife and pricked him in the legs, but he stirred not. Then
said Er Razi, 'What is this, O fool?' And El Merouzi answered, 'Methought thou wast dead in very sooth.' Quoth Er Razi, 'Get thee to seriousness
and leave jesting.' So he took him up and went with him to the market and collected [alms] for him that day till eventide, when he carried him back
to his lodging and waited till the morrow..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? eb. Story of the Barber's Second Brother xxxi.? ? ? ? ? If slaves thou fain wouldst have
by thousands every day Or, kneeling at thy feet, see kings of mickle might,.I was once an officer in the household of the Amir Jemaleddin El
Atwesh El Mujhidi, who was invested with the governance of the Eastern and Western districts, (107) and I was dear to his heart and he concealed
from me nought of that which he purposed to do; and withal he was master of his reason. (108) It chanced one day that it was reported to him that
the daughter of such an one had wealth galore and raiment and jewels and she loved a Jew, whom every day she invited to be private with her, and
they passed the day eating and drinking in company and he lay the night with her. The prefect feigned to give no credence to this story, but one
night he summoned the watchmen of the quarter and questioned them of this. Quoth one of them, "O my lord, I saw a Jew enter the street in
question one night; but know not for certain to whom he went in." And the prefect said, "Keep thine eye on him henceforth and note what place he
entereth." So the watchman went out and kept his eye on the Jew..Son, The History of King Azadbekht and his, i. 61..37. The Imam Abou Yousuf
with Er Reshid and Jaafer dlv.When he heard this, he came up to me and looking in my face, cried out and said, 'By Allah, this is my brother, the
son of my mother and father! Allah! Allah!' Then he loosed me from my bonds and kissed my head, and behold it was my friend who used to
borrow money of me. When I kissed his head, he kissed mine and said, 'O my brother, be not affrighted.' Then he called for my clothes [and money
and restored to me all that had been taken from me] nor was aught missing to me. Moreover, he brought me a bowl full of [sherbet of] sugar, with
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lemons therein, and gave me to drink thereof; and the company came and seated me at a table. So I ate with them and he said to me, 'O my lord and
my brother, now have bread and salt passed between us and thou hast discovered our secret and [become acquainted with] our case; but secrets [are
safe] with the noble.' Quoth I, 'As I am a lawfully-begotten child, I will not name aught [of this] neither denounce [you!*]' And they assured
themselves of me by an oath. Then they brought me out and I went my way, scarce crediting but that I was of the dead..? ? ? ? ? For no hand is
there but the hand of God is over it And no oppressor but shall be with worse than he opprest..Still do I yearn, whilst passion's fire flames in my
liver are, iii. 111.?STORY OF THE RICH MAN WHO GAVE HIS FAIR DAUGHTER IN MARRIAGE TO THE POOR OLD MAN..When came
the night, the vizier presented himself before the king, who bade him relate the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know,
Out.?Story of King Bihkerd..Then he thrust his feet into boots and girt him with a sword and a girdle and bound about his middle a quiver and a
bow and arrows. Moreover, he put money in his pocket and thrust into his sleeve letters-patent addressed to the governor of Ispahan, bidding him
assign to Rustem Khemartekeni a monthly allowance of a hundred dirhems and ten pounds of bread and five pounds of meat and enrol him among
the Turks under his commandment. Then he took him up and carrying him forth, left him in one of the mosques..?THE FIFTH OFFICER'S
STORY..79. The Devout Prince dclxiv.When she had made an end of her song, Sherareh was moved to exceeding delight and drinking off her cup,
said to her, 'Well done, O gift of hearts!' Then she ordered her an hundred dresses of brocade and an hundred thousand dinars and passed the cup to
Queen Wekhimeh. Now she had in her hand somewhat of blood-red anemone; so she took the cup from her sister and turning to Tuhfeh, said to
her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on this.' Quoth she, 'I hear and obey,' and improvised the following verses:.Now he had a friend, who pretended to
quickwittedness and understanding; so he came up to him privily and said to him, 'Let me do, so I may put the change on this trickster, for I know
him to be a liar and thou art near upon having to pay the money; but I will turn suspicion from thee and say to him, "The deposit is with me and
thou erredst in imagining that it was with other than myself," and so divert him from thee.' 'Do so,' replied the merchant, 'and rid the folk of their
[false] debts.'.? ? ? ? ? Who art thou, wretch, that thou shouldst hope to win me? With thy rhymes What wouldst of me? Thy reason, sure, with
passion is forspent..Wasteful Son, The Rich Man and his, i. 252..Then he turned to the viziers and said to them, "Out on ye! What liars ye are!
What excuse is left you?" "O king," answered they, "there abideth no excuse for us and our sin hath fallen upon us and broken us in pieces. Indeed
we purposed evil to this youth and it hath reverted upon us, and we plotted mischief against him and it hath overtaken us; yea, we digged a pit for
him and have fallen ourselves therein." So the king bade hoist up the viziers upon the gibbets and crucify them there, for that God is just and
ordaineth that which is right. Then Azadbekht and his wife and son abode in joyance and contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of
Delights and they died all; and extolled be the perfection of the [Ever-]Living One, who dieth not, to whom be glory and whose mercy be upon us
for ever and ever! Amen..She passed the night in his lodging and when she arose in the morning, she said to him, "O elder, may I not lack thy kind
offices for the morning-meal! Go to the money-changer and fetch me from him the like of yesterday's food." So he arose and betaking himself to
the money-changer, acquainted him with that which she had bidden him. The money-changer brought him all that she required and set it on the
heads of porters; and the old man took them and returned with them to Sitt el Milah. So she sat down with him and they ate their sufficiency, after
which he removed the rest of the food. Then she took the fruits and the flowers and setting them over against herself, wrought them into rings and
knots and letters, whilst the old man looked on at a thing whose like he had never in his life seen and rejoiced therein..Sharpers who cheated each
his Fellow, The Two, ii. 28.."There was once a man, a merchant, who had a wife and abundant wealth. He set out one day on a journey with
merchandise, leaving his wife big with child, and said to her, 'If it be the will of God the Most High, I will return before the birth of the child.' Then
he took leave of her and setting out, journeyed from country to country till he came to the court of one of the kings and foregathered with him. Now
this king was in need of one who should order his affairs and those of his kingdom and seeing the merchant well-bred and intelligent, he charged
him abide with him and entreated him with honour and munificence. After awhile, he sought of the king leave to go to his own house, but the latter
would not consent to this; whereupon he said to him, 'O king, suffer me go and see my children and come again.' So he gave him leave for this and
took surety of him for his return. Moreover, he gave him a purse, wherein were a thousand gold dinars, and the merchant embarked in a ship and
set sail, intending for his own country..There was once, in a city of Hind, a just and beneficent king, and he had a vizier, a man of understanding,
just in his judgment, praiseworthy in his policy, in whose hand was the governance of all the affairs of the realm; for he was firmly stablished in the
king's favour and high in esteem with the folk of his time, and the king set great store by him and committed himself to him in all his affairs, by
reason of his contrivance for his subjects, and he had helpers (253) who were content with him..? ? ? ? ? Assemble, ye people of passion, I pray;
For the hour of our torment hath sounded to-day..There was once in a certain city a woman fair of favour, who had to lover a trooper. Her husband
was a fuller, and when he went out to his business, the trooper used to come to her and abide with her till the time of the fuller's return, when he
would go away. On this wise they abode awhile, till one day the trooper said to his mistress, 'I mean to take me a house near unto thine and dig an
underground passage from my house to thy house, and do thou say to thy husband, "My sister hath been absent with her husband and now they
have returned from their travels; and I have made her take up her sojourn in my neighbourhood, so I may foregather with her at all times. So go
thou to her husband the trooper and offer him thy wares [for sale], and thou wilt see my sister with him and wilt see that she is I and I am she,
without doubt. So, Allah, Allah, go to my sister's husband and give ear to that which he shall say to thee."'.? ? ? ? ? Yea, to the earth that languished
for lack of rain, the clouds Were bounteous; so it flourished and plenteous harvests bore;.? ? ? ? ? p. The Page who feigned to know the Speech of
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Birds dxcii.Now this was at the beginning of the month, and when it was the end thereof, Aboulhusn longed to drink wine and returning to his
former usance, furnished his saloon and made ready food and let bring wine; then, going forth to the bridge, he sat there, expecting one whom he
should carouse withal, as of his wont. As he sat thus, behold, up came the Khalif [and Mesrour] to him; but Aboulhusn saluted them not and said to
them, "No welcome and no greeting to the perverters! (31) Ye are no other than devils." However, the Khalif accosted him and said to him, "O my
brother, did I not say to thee that I would return to thee?" Quoth Aboulhusn, "I have no need of thee; and as the byword says in verse:.TABLE OF
CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE
NIGHT..When it was the second day, the second of the king's viziers, whose name was Beheroun, came in to him and said, "God advance the king!
This that yonder youth hath done is a grave matter and a foul deed and a heinous against the household of the king." So Azadbekht bade fetch the
youth, because of the saying of the vizier; and when he came into his presence, he said to him, "Out on thee, O youth! Needs must I slay thee by the
worst of deaths, for indeed thou hast committed a grave crime, and I will make thee a warning to the folk." "O king," answered the youth, "hasten
not, for the looking to the issues of affairs is a pillar of the realm and [a cause of] continuance and sure stablishment for the kingship. Whoso
looketh not to the issues of affairs, there befalleth him that which befell the merchant, and whoso looketh to the issues of affairs, there betideth him
of joyance that which betided the merchant's son." "And what is the story of the merchant and his son?" asked the king. "O king," answered the
youth,.King's Son of Cashghar, Abdullah ben Nafi and the, ii. 195..? ? ? ? ? d. The Lover's Trick against the Chaste Wife dcccclxxx.The old man
laughed at her speech and her verses pleased him. Then said she to him, "I desire of thee a lute." (38) So he arose and brought her a piece of
firewood. Quoth she, "What is that?" And he said, "Didst thou not bid me bring thee wood?" "I do not want this," answered she, and he rejoined,
"What then is it that is called wood, other than this?" She laughed and said, "The lute is an instrument of music, whereunto I sing." Quoth he,
"Where is this thing found and of whom shall I get it for thee?" And she said, "Of him who gave thee the wine." So he arose and betaking himself
to his neighbour the Jew, said to him, "Thou favouredst us aforetime with the wine; so now complete thy favours and look me out a thing called a
lute, to wit, an instrument for singing; for that she seeketh this of me and I know it not" "Hearkening and obedience," replied the Jew and going
into his house, brought him a lute. [The old man took it and carried it to Sitt el Milah,] whilst the Jew took his drink and sat by a window adjoining
the other's house, so he might hear the singing..? ? ? ? ? The world is upon me all desolate grown. Alack, my long grief and forlornness! Who
knows.Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to the Poor Old Man, The, i. 247..Unlucky Merchant, The, i 73..Two months after this
occurrence, there came to me one of the Cadi's officers, with a scroll, wherein was the magistrate's writ, summoning me to him. So I accompanied
the officer and went in to the Cadi, whereupon the plaintiff, to wit, he who had taken out the summons, sued me for two thousand dirhems,
avouching that I had borrowed them of him as the woman's agent. (117) I denied the debt, but he produced against me a bond for the amount,
attested by four of those who were in company [on the occasion]; and they were present and bore witness to the loan. So I reminded them of my
kindness and paid the amount, swearing that I would never again follow a woman's counsel. Is not this marvellous?'.Fourteenth Officer's Story,
The, ii. 183..JAAFER BEN YEHYA AND ABDULMEILIK BEN SALIH THE ABBASIDE. (144).So, when the night darkened, we sallied forth
to make our round, attended by men with sharp swords, and went round about the streets and compassed the city, till we came to the by-street
where was the woman, and it was the middle of the night Here we smelt rich scents and heard the clink of earrings; so I said to my comrades,
"Methinks I spy an apparition," And the captain of the watch said, "See what it is." So I came forward and entering the lane, came presently out
again and said, "I have found a fair woman and she tells me that she is from the Citadel and that the night surprised her and she espied this street
and seeing its cleanness and the goodliness of its ordinance, knew that it appertained to a man of rank and that needs must there be in it a guardian
to keep watch over it, wherefore she took shelter therein." Quoth the captain of the watch to me, "Take her and carry her to thy house." But I
answered, "I seek refuge with Allah! (93) My house is no place of deposit (94) and on this woman are trinkets and apparel [of price]. By Allah, we
will not deposit her save with Amin el Hukrn, in whose street she hath been since the first of the darkness; wherefore do thou leave her with him till
the break of day." And he said, "As thou wilt." Accordingly, I knocked at the Cadi's door and out came a black slave of his slaves, to whom said I,
"O my lord, take this woman and let her be with you till break of day, for that the lieutenant of the Amir Ilmeddin hath found her standing at the
door of your house, with trinkets and apparel [of price] on her, and we feared lest her responsibility be upon you; (95) wherefore it is most fit that
she pass the night with you." So the slave opened and took her in with him..To return to his wife and her mother. When the former arose in the
morning and her husband returned not to her with break of day, she forebode all manner of calamity and straightway despatched her servants and
all who were with her in quest of him; but they happened not on any trace of him neither fell in with aught of his news. So she bethought herself
concerning her affair and complained and wept and groaned and sighed and blamed perfidious fortune, bewailing that sorry chance and reciting
these verses:.22. Alaeddin Abou esh Shamat ccl.? ? ? ? ? Kohl (159) in its native country, too, is but a kind of stone; Cast out and thrown upon the
ways, it lies unvalued quite;.? ? ? ? ? Think not, my lords, that I forget: the case is still the same. When such a fever fills the heart, what leach can
make it whole?.One night, when the night was half spent, as Selim and Selma sat talking and devising with each other, they heard a noise below the
house; so they looked out from a lattice that gave upon the gate of their father's mansion and saw a man of goodly presence, whose clothes were
hidden by a wide cloak, which covered him. He came up to the gate and laying hold of the door-ring, gave a light knock; whereupon the door
opened and out came their sister, with a lighted flambeau, and after her their mother, who saluted the stranger and embraced him, saying, 'O
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beloved of my heart and light of mine eyes and fruit of mine entrails, enter.' So he entered and shut the door, whilst Selim and Selma abode
amazed..The folk took compassion on him and gave him to eat and drink and he abode with them awhile. Then he questioned them of the way that
led to the kingdom of his uncle Belehwan, but told them not that he was his uncle. So they taught him the way and he ceased not to go barefoot, till
he drew near his uncle's capital, and he naked and hungry, and indeed his body was wasted and his colour changed. He sat down at the gate of the
city, and presently up came a company of King Belehwan's chief officers, who were out a-hunting and wished to water their horses. So they lighted
down to rest and the youth accosted them, saying, 'I will ask you of somewhat, wherewith do ye acquaint me.' Quoth they, 'Ask what thou wilt.'
And he said, 'Is King Belehwan well?' They laughed at him and answered, 'What a fool art thou, O youth! Thou art a stranger and a beggar, and
what concern hast thou with the king's health?' Quoth he, 'Indeed, he is my uncle;' whereat they marvelled and said, 'It was one question (135) and
now it is become two.' Then said they to him, 'O youth, it is as thou wert mad. Whence pretendest thou to kinship with the king? Indeed, we know
not that he hath aught of kinsfolk, except a brother's son, who was prisoned with him, and he despatched him to wage war upon the infidels, so that
they slew him.' 'I am he,' answered Melik Shah, 'and they slew me not, but there betided me this and that.'.They knew him forthright and rising to
him, kissed his hands and rejoiced in him and said to him, 'O our lord, in good sooth, thou art a king and the son of a king, and we desire thee
nought but good and beseech [God to grant] thee continuance. Consider how God hath rescued thee from this thy wicked uncle, who sent thee to a
place whence none came ever off alive, purposing not in this but thy destruction; and indeed thou fellest into [peril of] death and God delivered
thee therefrom. So how wilt thou return and cast thyself again into thine enemy's hand? By Allah, save thyself and return not to him again. Belike
thou shall abide upon the face of the earth till it please God the Most High [to vouchsafe thee relief]; but, if thou fall again into his hand, he will not
suffer thee live a single hour.'.Woman of the Barmecides, Haroun er Reshid and the, i. 57..? ? ? ? ? An thou'dst vouchsafe to favour me,'twould
lighten my despair, Though but in dreams thine image 'twere that visited my bed..The eunuch heard the smiting of the lute within the chamber and
said, 'By Allah, that is my lady Tuhfeh's touch!' So he arose and went, as he were a madman, falling down and rising up, till he came to the eunuch
on guard at the door at the Commander of the Faithful and found him sitting. When the latter saw him, and he like a madman, falling down and
rising up, he said to him, 'What aileth thee and what bringeth thee hither at this hour?' Quoth the other, 'Wilt thou not make haste and awaken the
Commander of the Faithful?' And he fell to crying out at him; whereupon the Khalif awoke and heard them bandying words together and Tuhfeh's
servant saying to the other, 'Out on thee! Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in haste.' So he said, 'O Sewab, what aileth thee?' And the chief
eunuch answered, saying, 'O our lord, the eunuch of Tuhfeh's lodging hath taken leave of his wits and saith, "Awaken the Commander of the
Faithful in haste!"' Then said Er Reshid to one of the slave-girls, 'See what is to do.'.Quoth Ishac, 'Indeed, this was of thy fair fortune. By Allah, I
know not that which thou knowest in this craft!' Then he arose and going to a chest, brought out therefrom striped clothes of great price, netted with
jewels and great pearls, and said to her, 'In the name of God, don these, O my lady Tuhfeh.' So she arose and donned those clothes and veiled
herself and went up [with Ishac] to the palace of the Khalifate, where he made her stand without, whilst he himself went in to the Commander of
the Faithful (with whom was Jaafer the Barmecide) and kissing the earth before him, said to him, 'O Commander of the Faithful, I have brought
thee a damsel, never saw eyes her like for excellence in singing and touching the lute; and her name is Tuhfeh." (186) 'And where,' asked Er
Reshed, 'is this Tuhfeh, who hath not her like in the world?' Quoth Ishac, 'Yonder she stands, O Commander of the Faithful;' and he acquainted the
Khalif with her case from first to last. Then said Er Reshid, 'It is a marvel to hear thee praise a slave-girl after this fashion. Admit her, so we may
see her, for that the morning may not be hidden.'.101. The Mad Lover ccccxi.Issues of Affairs, Of Looking to the, i. 80..36. Jaafer the Barmecide
and the Bean-Seller ccxcix.So, when they had made an end of eating and drinking, the young man asked his host for the story, and he said, 'Know
that in my youth I was even as thou seest me in the matter of loathliness and foul favour; and I had brethren of the comeliest of the folk; wherefore
my father preferred them over me and used to show them kindness, to my exclusion, and employ me, in their room [in menial service], like as one
employeth slaves. One day, a she-camel of his went astray and he said to me, "Go thou forth in quest of her and return not but with her." Quoth I,
"Send other than I of thy sons." But he would not consent to this and reviled me and insisted upon me, till the matter came to such a pass with him
that he took a whip and fell to beating me. So I arose and taking a riding-camel, mounted her and sallied forth at a venture, purposing to go out into
the deserts and return to him no more. I fared on all my night [and the next day] and coming at eventide to [the encampment of] this my wife's
people, alighted down with her father, who was a very old man, and became his guest..When King El Aziz heard the damsel's song, her speech and
her verses pleased him and he said to El Abbas, "O my son, verily, these damsels are weary with long versifying, and indeed they make us yearn
after the dwellings and the homesteads with the goodliness of their songs. Indeed, these five have adorned our assembly with the excellence of their
melodies and have done well in that which they have said before those who are present; wherefore we counsel thee to enfranchise them for the love
of God the Most High." Quoth El Abbas, "There is no commandment but thy commandment;" and he enfranchised the ten damsels in the assembly;
whereupon they kissed the hands of the king and his son and prostrated themselves in thanksgiving to God the Most High. Then they put off that
which was upon them of ornaments and laying aside the lutes [and other] instruments of music, clave to their houses, veiled, and went not forth.
(144).One day, Ishac let bring all who were with him of slave-girls from the house of instruction and carried them up to Er Reshid's palace, leaving
none in his house save Tuhfeh and a cookmaid; for that he bethought him not of Tuhfeh, nor did she occur to his mind, and none of the damsels
remembered him of her. When she saw that the house was empty of the slave-girls, she took the lute (now she was unique in her time in smiting
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upon the lute, nor had she her like in the world, no, not Ishac himself, nor any other) and sang thereto the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? c. The Fuller
and his Son. dcccclxxx.100. The Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty and her Daughter Zeyneb the Trickstress dcclvi.When he felt the water, he struck
out, and gave not over swimming till he landed upon an island, where he abode five days, finding nothing which he might eat or drink; but, on the
sixth day, when he despaired of himself, he caught sight of a passing ship; so he made signals to the crew and they came and took him up and fared
on with him to an inhabited country, where they set him ashore, naked as he was. There he saw a man tilling; so he sought guidance of him and the
husbandman said, 'Art thou a stranger?' 'Yes,' answered the king and sat with him and they talked. The husbandman found him quickwitted and
intelligent and said to him, 'If thou sawest a comrade of mine, thou wouldst see him the like of what I see thee, for his case is even as thy case, and
he is presently my friend.'.? ? ? ? ? The approof of my lord, so my stress and unease I may ban and mine enemies' malice defy,.? ? ? ? ? And left me
all forlorn, to pine for languishment,.As for the governor, he wasted all that was with him and returned to the city, where he saw the youth and
excused himself to him. Then he questioned him of what had befallen him and he told him, whereat he marvelled and returned to companionship
with him; but the youth ceased to have regard for him and gave him not stipends, as of his [former] wont, neither discovered to him aught of his
secrets. When the governor saw that there was no profit for him with the young Khorassani, he returned to the king, the ravisher of the damsel, and
told him what the chamberlain had done and counselled him to slay the latter and incited him to recover the damsel, [promising] to give his friend
to drink of poison and return. So the king sent for the chamberlain and upbraided him; whereupon he fell upon him and slew him and the king's
servants fell upon the chamberlain and slew him..When the king heard these words, he abode in perplexity and said, "Restore him to the prison till
the morrow, so we may look into his affair, for the day draweth to an end and I mean to put him to death on exemplary wise, and [to-morrow] we
will do with him that which he meriteth.".? ? ? ? ? My fortitude fails, my endeavour is vain; My bosom is straitened. To Thee, I complain,.There
was once a man of the drapers, who had a fair wife, and she was curtained (54) and chaste. A certain young man saw her coming forth of the bath
and loved her and his heart was occupied with her. So he cast about [to get access to her] with all manner of devices, but availed not to win to her;
and when he was weary of endeavour and his patience was exhausted for weariness and his fortitude failed him and he was at an end of his
resources against her, he complained of this to an old woman of ill-omen, (55) who promised him to bring about union between him and her. He
thanked her for this and promised her all manner of good; and she said to him, "Get thee to her husband and buy of him a turban-cloth of fine linen,
and let it be of the goodliest of stuffs.".64. Tht Vizier of Yemen and his young Brother ccclxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? w. The Sharper and the Merchants
dccccxv.? ? ? ? ? aa. Selim and Selma dccccxxii.? ? ? ? ? The nobles' hands, for that my place I must forsake, Do solace me with beds, whereon at
ease I lie..Fuller and his Wife, The, i. 261..When El Abbas heard her verses, they pleased him and he said to her, "Well done, O Sitt el Husn!
Indeed, thou hast done away trouble from my heart and [banished] the things that had occurred to my mind." Then he heaved a sigh and signing to
the fifth damsel, who was from the land of the Persians and whose name was Merziyeh (now she was the fairest of them all and the sweetest of
speech and she was like unto a splendid star, endowed with beauty and loveliness and brightness and perfection and justness of shape and
symmetry and had a face like the new moon and eyes as they were gazelle's eyes) and said to her, "O Merziyeh, come forward and tune thy lute and
sing to us on the [same] subject, for indeed we are resolved upon departure to the land of Yemen." Now this damsel had met many kings and had
consorted with the great; so she tuned her lute and sang the following verses:.His love on him took pity and wept for his dismay, ii. 210..? ? ? ? ? q.
Khelbes and his Wife and the Learned Man dccccvi.Presently, Jesus, son of Mary (on whom be peace!) passed by and seeing this, besought God
the Most High for tidings of their case; so He told him what had betided them, whereat great was his wonderment and he related to his disciples
what he had seen. Quoth one of them, 'O Spirit of God, (251) nought resembleth this but my own story.' 'How so?' asked Jesus, and the other
said,.So saying, she rose [and going] to a chest, took out therefrom six bags full of gold and said to me, "This is what I took from Amin el Hukm's
house. So, if thou wilt, restore it; else the whole is lawfully thine; and if thou desire other than this, [thou shalt have it;] for I have wealth in plenty
and I had no design in this but to marry thee." Then she arose and opening [other] chests, brought out therefrom wealth galore and I said to her, "O
my sister, I have no desire for all this, nor do I covet aught but to be quit of that wherein I am." Quoth she, "I came not forth of the [Cadi's] house
without [making provision for] thine acquittance.".128. The Ferryman of the Nile and the Hermit cccclxxix.? ? ? ? ? k. The Blind Man and the
Cripple dccccx.There was once a man who was exceeding cautious over himself, and he set out one day on a journey to a land abounding in wild
beasts. The caravan wherein he was came by night to the gate of a city; but the warders refused to open to them; so they passed the night without
the city, and there were lions there. The man aforesaid, of the excess of his caution, could not fix upon a place wherein he should pass the night, for
fear of the wild beasts and reptiles; so he went about seeking an empty place wherein he might lie..Then they went to the youth and said to him,
'Know that the king thanketh thee for thy dealing yesternight and exceedeth in [praise of] thy good deed;' and they prompted him to do the like
again. So, when the next night came, the king abode on wake; watching the youth; and as for the latter, he went to the door of the pavilion and
drawing his sword, stood in the doorway. When the king saw him do thus, he was sore disquieted and bade seize him and said to him, 'Is this my
requital from thee? I showed thee favour more than any else and thou wouldst do with me this vile deed.' Then arose two of the king's servants and
said to him, 'O our lord, if thou command it, we will strike off his head.' But the king said, 'Haste in slaying is a vile thing, for it (107) is a grave
matter; the quick we can slay, but the slain we cannot quicken, and needs must we look to the issue of affairs. The slaying of this [youth] will not
escape us.' (108) Therewith he bade imprison him, whilst he himself returned [to the city] and despatching his occasions, went forth to the chase..El
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Abbas went in and passed from place to place and chamber to chamber, till he came to the chamber aforesaid and espied the portrait of Mariyeh,
whereupon he fell down in a swoon and the workmen went to his father and said to him, "Thy son El Abbas hath swooned away." So the king came
and finding the prince cast down, seated himself at his head and bathed his face with rose-water. After awhile he revived and the king said to him,
"God keep thee, (60) O my son! What hath befallen thee?" "O my father," answered the prince, "I did but look on yonder picture and it bequeathed
me a thousand regrets and there befell me that which thou seest." Therewithal the king bade fetch the [chief] painter, and when he stood before
him, he said to him, "Tell me of yonder portrait and what girl is this of the daughters of the kings; else will I take thy head." "By Allah, O king,"
answered the painter, "I limned it not, neither know I who she is; but there came to me a poor man and looked at me. So I said to him, 'Knowest
thou the art of painting?' And he replied, 'Yes.' Whereupon I gave him the gear and said to him, 'Make us a rare piece of work.' So he wrought
yonder portrait and went away and I know him not neither have I ever set eyes on him save that day.".? ? ? ? ? w. The King's Son and the Afrit's
Mistress dcii.Quoth the king, "O Saad, fetch him to me, for indeed thou describest to me a masterful man." (76) And he answered, saying, "By
Allah, O my lord, hadst thou but seen our case with Hudheifeh, what while he challenged me to the field of war and the stead of thrusting and
smiting and I held back from doing battle with him! Then, whenas I thought to go forth to him, behold, a cavalier gave loose to his bridle-rein and
called out to me, saying, 'O Saad, wilt thou suffer me to fill thy room in waging war with him and I will ransom thee with myself?' And I said, 'By
Allah, O youth, whence cometh thou?' Quoth he, 'This is no time for thy questions.'" Then he recounted to the king all that had passed between
himself and El Abbas from first to last; whereupon quoth Ins ben Cais, "Bring him to me in haste, so we may learn his tidings and question him of
his case." "It is well," answered Saad, and going forth of the king's presence, repaired to his own house, where he put off his harness of war and
took rest for himself..? ? ? ? ? O ye who have withered my heart and marred my hearing and my sight, Desire and transport for your sake wax on
me night and day..90. The Devout Prince cccci.There was once aforetime a certain sharper, who [was so eloquent that he] would turn the ear inside
out, and he was a man of understanding and quick wit and skill and perfection. It was his wont to enter a town and [give himself out as a merchant
and] make a show of trafficking and insinuate himself into the intimacy of people of worth and consort with the merchants, for he was [apparently]
distinguished for virtue and piety. Then he would put a cheat on them and take [of them] what he might spend and go away to another city; and he
ceased not to do thus a great while..Unto me the whole world's gladness is thy nearness and thy sight, iii. 15..30. Maan ben Zaideh and the Bedouin
dxxxii.Accordingly, he returned to the burial-ground and gave not over going till he stood at the door of the sepulchre, when he heard El Merouzi
say to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a single dirhem of the money!' The other said the like and they were occupied with contention and mutual
revilement and talk. So the thief returned in haste to his fellows, who said, 'What is behind thee?' Quoth he, 'Get you gone and flee for your lives
and save yourselves, O fools; for that much people of the dead are come to life and between them are words and contention.' So the thieves fled,
whilst the two sharpers retained to Er Razi's house and made peace with one another and laid the thieves' purchase to the money they had gotten
aforetime and lived a while of time. Nor, O king of the age," added the vizier, "is this rarer or more marvellous than the story of the four sharpers
with the money-changer and the ass.".The kings and all those who were present rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and the accursed Iblis
came up to Tuhfeh and kissing her hand, said to her, 'There abideth but little of the night; so do thou tarry with us till the morrow, when we will
apply ourselves to the wedding (203) and the circumcision.' Then all the Jinn went away, whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and Iblis said, 'Go ye
up with Tuhfeh to the garden for the rest of the night.' So Kemeriyeh took her and carried her into the garden. Now this garden contained all
manner birds, nightingale and mocking-bird and ringdove and curlew (204) and other than these of all the kinds, and therein were all kinds of
fruits. Its channels (205) were of gold and silver and the water thereof, as it broke forth of its conduits, was like unto fleeing serpents' bellies, and
indeed it was as it were the Garden of Eden. (206).When I awoke and opened my eyes, I found myself [in the open air] and the raft moored to the
bank of the stream, whilst about me were folk of the blacks of Hind. When they saw that I was awake, they came up to me, to question me; so I
rose to them and saluted them. They bespoke me in a tongue I knew not, whilst I deemed myself in a dream, and for the excess of my joy, I was
like to fly and my reason refused to obey me. Then there came to my mind the verses of the poet and I recited, saying:.? ? ? ? ? Ay, and the monks,
for on the Day of Palms a fawn there was Among the servants of the church, a loveling blithe and gay..So saying, he spat in her face and went out
from her; whilst Shah Khatoun made him no answer, knowing that, if she spoke at that time, he would not credit her speech. Then she humbled
herself in supplication to God the Most High and said, 'O God the Great, Thou knowest the hidden things and the outward parts and the inward' If
an advanced term (137) be [appointed] to me, let it not be deferred, and if a deferred one, let it not be advanced!' On this wise she passed some
days, whilst the king fell into perplexity and forswore meat and drink and sleep and abode knowing not what he should do and saying [in himself],
'If I kill the eunuch and the youth, my soul will not be solaced, for they are not to blame, seeing that she sent to fetch him, and my heart will not
suffer me to slay them all three. But I will not be hasty in putting them to death, for that I fear repentance.' Then he left them, so he might look into
the affair..Hakim (El) bi Amrillah, The Merchant and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun, iii. 171..103. The Loves of Abou Isa and Curret el
Ain ccccxiv.Meanwhile, when Aboulhusn went out from the presence of the Khalif and went to lay out Nuzhet el Fuad, the prince mourned for her
and dismissing the divan, arose and betook himself, leaning upon Mesrour, the swordsman of his vengeance, [to the pavilion of the harem, where
he went in] to the Lady Zubeideh, that he might condole with her for her slave-girl. He found the princess sitting weeping and awaiting his coming,
so she might condole with him for [his boon-companion] Aboulhusn el Khelia. So he said to her, "May thy head outlive thy slave-girl Nuzhet el
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Fuad!" And she answered, saying, "O my lord, God preserve my slave-girl! Mayst thou live and long survive thy boon-companion Aboulhusn el
Khelia! For he is dead.".? ? ? ? ? 'Tis He who pardoneth errors alike to slave and free; On Him is my reliance in good and evil cheer..Therewithal,
O my brother, the locust fell to going round about among the company of the birds, but saw nought resembling the hawk in bulk and body save the
kite and deemed well of her. So she brought the hawk and the kite together and counselled the former to make friends with the latter. Now it
chanced that the hawk fell sick and the kite abode with him a long while [and tended him] till he recovered and became whole and strong;
wherefore he thanked her [and she departed from him]. But after awhile the hawk's sickness returned to him and he needed the kite's succour. So
the locust went out from him and was absent from him a day, after which she returned to him with a[nother] locust, (53) saying, "I have brought
thee this one." When the hawk saw her, he said, "God requite thee with good! Indeed, thou hast done well in the quest and hast been subtle in the
choice.".When the boy grew up, his father feared for him from poverty and change of case, so he said to him, 'Dear my son, know that in my youth
I wronged my brothers in the matter of our father's good, and I see thee in weal; but, if thou [come to] need, ask not of one of them nor of any
other, for I have laid up for thee in yonder chamber a treasure; but do not thou open it until thou come to lack thy day's food.' Then he died, and his
wealth, which was a great matter, fell to his son. The young man had not patience to wait till he had made an end of that which was with him, but
rose and opened the chamber, and behold, it was [empty and its walls were] whitened, and in its midst was a rope hanging down and half a score
bricks, one upon another, and a scroll, wherein was written, 'Needs must death betide; so hang thyself and beg not of any, but kick away the bricks,
so there may be no escape (225) for thee, and thou shall be at rest from the exultation of enemies and enviers and the bitterness of poverty.'.? ? ? ? ?
Mohammed, then, I do confess, God's chosen prophet is, And every man requited is for that which he doth say..? ? ? ? ? By Allah, but that I trusted
that I should meet you again, Your camel-leader to parting had summoned you in vain!.[Then they went up to the palace and] the interpreter went
in to Selma and said to her, 'O king of the age, here is an Indian woman, who cometh from the land of Hind, and she hath laid hands on a young
man, a servant, avouching that he is her husband, who hath been missing these two years, and she came not hither but on his account, and indeed
these many days she hath done almsdeeds [in the city]. And here is a man, a cook, who avoucheth that the young man is his slave.' When the queen
heard these words, her entrails quivered and she groaned from an aching heart and called to mind her brother and that which had betided him. Then
she bade those who were about her bring them before her, and when she saw them, she knew her brother and was like to cry aloud; but her reason
restrained her; yet could she not contain herself, but she must needs rise up and sit down. However, she enforced herself unto patience and said to
them, 'Let each of you acquaint me with his case.'.The vizier's story pleased King Shah Bekht and his heart clave to the story of the merchant and
the old woman; so he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging, and he went away to his house and abode there the next day..When it was the
eleventh day, the viziers betook them early in the morning to the king's gate and said to him, "O king, the folk are assembled from the king's gate to
the gibbet, so they may see [the execution of] the king's commandment on the youth." So the king bade fetch the prisoner and they brought him;
whereupon the viziers turned to him and said to him, "O vile of origin, doth any hope of life remain with thee and lookest thou still for deliverance
after this day?" "O wicked viziers," answered he, "shall a man of understanding renounce hope in God the Most High? Indeed, howsoever a man be
oppressed, there cometh to him deliverance from the midst of stress and life from the midst of death, [as is shown by the case of] the prisoner and
how God delivered him." "What is his story?" asked the king; and the youth answered, saying, "O king, they tell that.She abode with Ins ben Cais
twelve years, during which time he was blessed with no children by her; wherefore his breast was straitened, by reason of the failure of lineage, and
he besought his Lord to vouchsafe him a child. Accordingly the queen conceived, by permission of God the Most High; and when the days of her
pregnancy were accomplished, she gave birth to a maid-child, than whom never saw eyes a goodlier, for that her face was as it were a pure pearl or
a shining lamp or a golden (50) candle or a full moon breaking forth of a cloud, extolled be the perfection of Him who created her from vile water
(51) and made her a delight to the beholders! When her father saw her on this wise of loveliness, his reason fled for joy, and when she grew up, he
taught her the art of writing and polite letters (52) and philosophy and all manner of tongues. So she excelled the folk of her time and overpassed
her peers; (53) and the sons of the kings heard of her and all of them desired to look upon her..8. Noureddin Ali and the Damsel Enis el Jelii cxcix.?
? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? nb. Story of the Old Sharper dccccxl.The eunuch fell a-weeping in the pit and the youth said to him, 'What is this weeping and what
shall it profit here?' Quoth the eunuch, 'I weep not for fear of death, but of pity for thee and the sorriness of thy case and because of thy mother's
heart and for that which thou hast suffered of horrors and that thy death should be this abject death, after the endurance of all manner stresses.' But
the youth said, 'That which hath betided me was forewrit to me and that which is written none hath power to efface; and if my term be advanced,
none may avail to defer it.' (136) Then they passed that night and the following day and the next night and the next day [in the pit], till they were
weak with hunger and came near upon death and could but groan feebly..Meanwhile the king said to his vizier, "How shall we do in the matter of
yonder youth, the Yemani, on whom we thought to confer largesse, but he hath largessed us with tenfold [our gift] and more, and we know not if he
be a sojourner with us or no?" Then he went into the harem and gave the rubies to his wife Afifeh, who said to him, "What is the worth of these
with thee and with [other] the kings?" And he answered, "They are not to be found save with the greatest of kings and none may avail to price them
with money." Quoth she, "Whence gottest thou them?" So he recounted to her the story of El Abbas from first to last, and she said, "By Allah, the
claims of honour are imperative on us and the king hath fallen short of his due; for that we have not seen him bid him to his assembly, nor hath he
seated him on his left hand.".Merchant and his Sons, The, i. 81..Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion all forslain), iii. 81..? ? ? ? ? An if I live, in
the-interior-castle-(a-vero-house-abridged-classic).pdf
Page 7/10

The Interior Castle (a Vero House Abridged Classic)

love of her I'll live, and if I die Of love and longing for her sight, O rare! O excellent!.? ? ? ? ? For 'twixt the closing of an eye and th'opening
thereof, God hath it in His power to change a case from foul to fair..2. The Fisherman and the Genie viii.63. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh
ccclxxxiii.116. The Two Kings and the Vizier's Daughters M.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Physician Douban xi.57. Abou Nuwas with the Three Boys
and the Khalif Haroun er Reshid dcxlv.? ? ? ? ? In every rejoicing a boon (232) midst the singers and minstrels am I;.There was once, of old days, a
king of the kings, whose name was Azadbekht; his [capital] city was called Kuneim Mudoud and his kingdom extended to the confines of Seistan
and from the frontiers of Hindustan to the sea He had ten viziers, who ordered his state and his dominion, and he was possessed of judgment and
exceeding wisdom. One day he went forth with certain of his guards to the chase and fell in with an eunuch on horseback, holding in his hand the
halter of a mule, which he led along. On the mule's back was a litter of gold-inwoven brocade, garded about with an embroidered band set with
gold and jewels, and over against the litter was a company of horsemen. When King Azadbekht saw this, he separated himself from his companions
and making for the mule and the horsemen, questioned the latter, saying, "To whom belongeth this litter and what is therein?". The eunuch
answered, (for he knew not that he was King Azadbekht,) saying, "This litter belongeth to Isfehend, vizier to King Azadbekht, and therein is his
daughter, whom he purposeth to marry to Zad Shah the King.".The old man kissed his hand and went away; whereupon quoth Er Reshid to him, 'O
Ishac, who is yonder man and what is his occasion?' 'O my lord,' answered the other, 'this is a man called Said the Slave-dealer, and he it is who
buyeth us slave-girls and mamelukes. (169) He avoucheth that with him is a fair [slave-girl, a] lutanist, whom he hath withheld from sale, for that
he could not fairly sell her till he had shown her to me.' 'Let us go to him,' said the Khalif,'so we may look on her, by way of diversion, and see
what is in the slave-dealer's barrack of slave-girls.' And Ishac answered, 'Commandment belongeth to God and to the Commander of the Faithful.'
Then he went on before them and they followed in his track till they came to the slave-dealer's barrack and found it high of building and spacious
of continence, with sleeping-cells and chambers therein, after the number of the slave-girls, and folk sitting upon the benches..Barmecides, Haroun
er Reshid and the Woman of the, i. 57..? ? ? ? ? Our stead, that late was desert, grew green and eke our trees, That barren were, grew loaded with
ripened fruits galore..? ? ? ? ? Whose streams beneath the myrtle's shade and cassia's welled amain And birds made carol jubilant from every
blossomed spray..? ? ? ? ? f. The Unjust King and the Pilgrim Prince dccccv.? ? ? ? ? Quoth he, what while from out his hair the morning
glimmered white, "This, this is life indeed, except, alas! it doth not stay."
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